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The king marvelled at this and at his dealing and contrivance and invested him with [the control of] all his affairs and of his kingdom and the land
abode [under his governance] and he said to him, 'Take and people.' (244) One day, the tither went out and saw an old man, a woodcutter, and with
him wood; so he said to him, 'Pay a dirhem tithe for thy load.' Quoth the old man, 'Behold, thou killest me and killest my family.' 'What [meanest
thou]?' said the tither. 'Who killeth the folk?' And the other answered, 'If thou suffer me enter the city, I shall sell the wood there for three dirhems,
whereof I will give thee one and buy with the other two what will support my family; but, if thou press me for the tithe without the city, the load
will sell but for one dirhem and thou wilt take it and I shall abide without food, I and my family. Indeed, thou and I in this circumstance are like
unto David and Solomon, on whom be peace!' ['How so?' asked the tither, and the woodcutter said], 'Know that.Precipitation, Of the Ill Effects of,
i. 98.Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how many a melting wight, iii. 86..When the folk heard his words, they talked of letting him go; but the
Persian said, 'O folk, let not his speech beguile you. This fellow is none other than a thief who knoweth how to sing, and when he happeneth on the
like of us, he is a singer.' 'O our lord,' answered they, 'this man is a stranger, and needs must we release him.' Quoth he, 'By Allah, my heart
revolteth from this fellow! Let me make an end of him with beating.' But they said, 'Thou mayst nowise do that' So they delivered the singer from
the Persian, the master of the house, and seated him amongst them, whereupon he fell to singing to them and they rejoiced in him..His love he'd
have hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy, iii. 42.? ? ? ? ? The true believer is pinched for his daily bread, Whilst infidel rogues enjoy all
benefit..I went forth one day, purposing to make a journey, and fell in with a man whose wont it was to stop the way. When he came up with me,
he offered to slay me and I said to him, "I have nothing with me whereby thou mayst profit." Quoth he, "My profit shall be the taking of thy life."
"What is the cause of this?" asked I. "Hath there been feud between us aforetime?" And he answered, "No; but needs must I slay thee." Therewithal
I fled from him to the river-side; but he overtook me and casting me to the ground, sat down on my breast. So I sought help of the Sheikh El Hejjaj
(156) and said to him, "Protect me from this oppressor!" And indeed he had drawn a knife, wherewith to cut my throat, when, behold, there came a
great crocodile forth of the river and snatching him up from off my breast, plunged with him into the water, with the knife still in his hand; whilst I
abode extolling the perfection of God the Most High and rendering thanks for my preservation to Him who had delivered me from the hand of that
oppressor.'.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Old Man's Story ii.Craft, Women's, ii. 287..Then the prince rose to him and embraced him and kissed him and
entreated him with honour. Moreover, he seated him in a chair and bestowed on him a dress of honour; and he turned to his father and said to him,
'This is the king who pardoned me and this is his ear that I cut off with an arrow; and indeed he deserveth pardon from me, for that he pardoned
me.' Then said he to Bihkerd, 'Verily, the issue of clemency hath been a provision for thee [in thine hour of need].' And they entreated him with the
utmost kindness and sent him back to his own country in all honour and worship Know, then, O King," continued the youth, "that there is no
goodlier thing than clemency and that all thou dost thereof, thou shalt find before thee, a treasure laid up for thee.".So, when they had made an end
of eating and drinking, the young man asked his host for the story, and he said, 'Know that in my youth I was even as thou seest me in the matter of
loathliness and foul favour; and I had brethren of the comeliest of the folk; wherefore my father preferred them over me and used to show them
kindness, to my exclusion, and employ me, in their room [in menial service], like as one employeth slaves. One day, a she-camel of his went astray
and he said to me, "Go thou forth in quest of her and return not but with her." Quoth I, "Send other than I of thy sons." But he would not consent to
this and reviled me and insisted upon me, till the matter came to such a pass with him that he took a whip and fell to beating me. So I arose and
taking a riding-camel, mounted her and sallied forth at a venture, purposing to go out into the deserts and return to him no more. I fared on all my
night [and the next day] and coming at eventide to [the encampment of] this my wife's people, alighted down with her father, who was a very old
man, and became his guest..Then said the Sheikh Iblis, 'We were best acquaint Queen Kemeriyeh and Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Sherareh and
Queen Wekhimeh; and when they are assembled, God shall ordain [that which He deemeth] good in the matter of her release.' 'It is well seen of
thee,' answered Es Shisban and despatched to Queen Kemeriyeh an Afrit called Selheb, who came to her palace and found her asleep; so he
aroused her and she said, 'What is to do, O Selheb?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'come to the succour of thy sister Tuhfeh, for that Meimoun hath
carried her off and outraged thine honour and that of the Sheikh Iblis.' Quoth she, 'What sayest thou?' And she sat up and cried out with a great cry.
And indeed she feared for Tuhfeh and said, 'By Allah, indeed she used to say that he looked upon her and prolonged the looking on her; but ill is
that to which his soul hath prompted him.' Then she arose in haste and mounting a she-devil of her devils, said to her, 'Fly.' So she flew off and
alighted with her in the palace of her sister Sherareh, whereupon she sent for her sisters Zelzeleh and Wekhimeh and acquainted them with the
news, saying, 'Know that Meimoun hath snatched up Tuhfeh and flown off with her swiftlier than the blinding lightning.'.21. Omar ben Abdulaziz
and the Poets ccccxxxii.? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what medicament?.I
went out one night to the house of one of my friends and when it was the middle of the night, I sallied forth alone [to go home]. When I came into
the road, I espied a sort of thieves and they saw me, whereupon my spittle dried up; but I feigned myself drunken and staggered from side to side,
crying out and saying, "I am drunken." And I went up to the walls right and left and made as if I saw not the thieves, who followed me till I reached
my house and knocked at the door, when they went away..A certain king sat one day on the roof of his palace, diverting himself with looking about
him, and presently, chancing to look aside, he espied, on [the roof of] a house over against his palace, a woman, never saw his eyes her like. So he
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turned to those who were present and said to them, "To whom belongeth yonder house?" "To thy servant Firouz," answered they, "and that is his
wife." So he went down, (and indeed love had made him drunken and he was passionately enamoured of her), and calling Firouz, said to him,
"Take this letter and go with it to such a city and bring me the answer." Firouz took the letter and going to his house, laid it under his head and
passed that night. When the morning morrowed, he took leave of his wife and set out for the city in question, unknowing what the king purposed
against him..The Thirteenth Night of the Month..They tell that Haroun er Reshid was sitting one day to do away grievances, when there came up to
him a woman and said to him, "O Commander of the Faithful, may God accomplish thine affair and cause thee rejoice in that which He hath given
thee and increase thee in elevation! Indeed, thou hast done justice (85) and wrought equitably." (86) Quoth the Khalif to those who were present
with him, "Know ye what this woman meaneth by her saying?" And they answered, "Of a surety, she meaneth not otherwise than well, O
Commander of the Faithful." "Nay," rejoined Haroun; "she purposeth only in this an imprecation against me. As for her saying, 'God accomplish
thine affair!' she hath taken it from the saying of the poet, 'When an affair is accomplished, its abatement (87) beginneth. Beware of cessation,
whenas it is said, "It is accomplished."' As for her saying 'God cause thee rejoice in that which He hath given thee,' she took it from the saying of
God the Most High, 'Till, whenas they rejoiced in that which they were given, we took them suddenly and lo, they were confounded!' (88) As for
her saying, 'God increase thee in elevation!' she took it from the saying of the poet, 'No bird flieth and riseth up on high, but, like as he flieth, he
falleth.' And as for her saying, 'Indeed, thou hast done justice and wrought equitably,' it is from the saying of the Most High, '[If ye deviate (89) or
lag behind or turn aside, verily, God of that which ye do is aware;' (90) and] 'As for the transgressors,' (91) they are fuel for hell[-fire]." (92).111.
The Pilgrim and the Old Woman who dwelt in the Desert ccccxxxiv.I saw thee, O thou best of all the human race, display, i. 46..? ? ? ? ? n. The
Man who never Laughed again dccccxci.Twere better and meeter thy presence to leave, For, if the eye see not, the heart doth not grieve.'.Then she
arose and going in to the king, found him with his head between his knees, and he lamenting. So she sat down by him awhile and bespoke him with
soft words and said to him, 'Indeed, O my son, thou consumest mine entrails, for that these [many] days thou hast not mounted to horse, and thou
lamentest and I know not what aileth thee.' 'O my mother,' answered he, '[this my chagrin] is due to yonder accursed woman, of whom I still
deemed well and who hath done thus and thus.' Then he related to her the whole story from first to last, and she said to him, 'This thy concern is on
account of a worthless woman.' Quoth he, 'I was but considering by what death I should slay them, so the folk may [be admonished by their fate
and] repent.' And she said, 'O my son, beware of haste, for it engendereth repentance and the slaying of them will not escape [thee]. When thou art
assured of this affair, do what thou wilt.' 'O my mother,' rejoined he; 'there needeth no assurance concerning him for whom she despatched her
eunuch and he fetched him.'.?STORY OF KHELBES AND HIS WIFE AND THE LEARNED MAN..? ? ? ? ? No rest is there for me, no life
wherein I may delight, Nor pleasant meat nor drink avails to please me, night or day..17. The Merchant of Oman cccliv.So the highwayman took
the saddle-bags and offered to kill the traveller, who said, "What is this? Thou hast no blood-feud against me, that should make my slaughter
incumbent [on thee]. Quoth the other, "Needs must I slay thee;" whereupon the traveller dismounted from his horse and grovelled on the earth,
beseeching the robber and speaking him fair. The latter hearkened not to his prayers, but cast him to the ground; whereupon the traveller [raised his
eyes and seeing a francolin flying over him,] said, in his agony," O francolin, bear witness that this man slayeth me unjustly and wickedly; for
indeed I have given him all that was with me and besought him to let me go, for my children's sake; yet would he not consent unto this. But be thou
witness against him, for God is not unmindful of that which is done of the oppressors." The highwayman paid no heed to this speech, but smote
him and cut off his head..Accordingly the nurse returned to El Abbas, without letter or answer; and when she came in to him, he saw that she was
troubled and noted the marks of chagrin on her face; so he said to her, "What is this plight?" Quoth she, "I cannot set out to thee that which
Mariyeh said; for indeed she charged me return to thee without letter or answer." "O nurse of kings," rejoined El Abbas, "I would have thee carry
her this letter and return not to her without it." Then he took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.A certain singing-woman was fair
of favour and high in repute, and it befell one day that she went out apleasuring. As she sat, (133) behold, a man lopped of the hand stopped to beg
of her, and he entered in at the door. Then he touched her with his stump, saying, "Charity, for the love of God!" but she answered, "God open [on
thee the gate of subsistence]!" and reviled him. Some days after this, there came to her a messenger and gave her the hire of her going forth. (134)
So she took with her a handmaid and an accompanyist; (135) and when she came to the appointed place, the messenger brought her into a long
passage, at the end whereof was a saloon. So (quoth she) we entered and found none therein, but saw the [place made ready for an] entertainment
with candles and wine and dessert, and in another place we saw food and in a third beds..So he abode in this employ, till he had sowed and reaped
and threshed and winnowed, and all was sheer in his hand and the owner appointed neither inspector nor overseer, but relied altogether upon him.
Then he bethought himself and said, '_I_* misdoubt me the owner of this grain will not give me my due; so I were better take of it, after the
measure of my hire; and if he give me my due, I will restore him that which I have taken.' So he took of the grain, after the measure of that which
fell to him, and hid it in a privy place. Then he carried the rest to the old man and meted it out to him, and he said to him, 'Come, take [of the grain,
after the measure of] thy hire, for which I agreed with thee, and sell it and buy with the price clothes and what not else; and though thou abide with
me half a score years, yet shall thou still have this wage and I will acquit it to thee thus.' Quoth the merchant in himself, 'Indeed, I have done a foul
thing in that I look it without his leave.'.Now Afifeh and her daughter Mariyeh were behind the curtain, looking at him; and when he came before
the king, he saluted him and greeted him with the greeting of kings, whilst all who were present stared at him and at his beauty and grace and
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perfection. The king seated him at the head of the table; and when Afifeh saw him and straitly considered him, she said, "By the virtue of
Mohammed, prince of the Apostles, this youth is of the sons of the kings and cometh not to these parts but for some high purpose!" Then she
looked at Mariyeh and saw that her face was changed, and indeed her eyes were dead in her face and she turned not her gaze from El Abbas a
glance of the eyes, for that the love of him had gotten hold upon her heart. When the queen saw what had befallen her daughter, she feared for her
from reproach concerning El Abbas; so she shut the wicket of the lattice and suffered her not to look upon him more. Now there was a pavilion set
apart for Mariyeh, and therein were privy chambers and balconies and lattices, and she had with her a nurse, who served her, after the fashion of
kings' daughters..? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dccccxx.? ? ? ? ? Wherefore fair patience look thou use, for sure 'tis praiseworthy; Yea,
and its issues evermore are blessed and benign;.Then she went away, and when the girl's master came, she sought his leave to go with the old
woman and he granted her leave. So the beldam took her and carried her to the king's door. The damsel entered with her, unknowing whither she
went, and beheld a goodly house and chambers adorned [with gold and colours] that were no idol's chambers. Then came the king and seeing her
beauty and grace, went up to her, to kiss her; whereupon she fell down in a fit and strove with her hands and feet. When he saw this, he was
solicitous for her and held aloof from her and left her; but the thing was grievous to her and she refused meat and drink, and as often as the king
drew near her, she fled from him in affright, wherefore he swore by Allah that he would not approach her, save with her consent, and fell to
guerdoning her with trinkets and raiment, but she only redoubled in aversion to him..? ? ? ? ? Of beryl, all glowing with beauty, wherein Thick stars
of pure silver shine forth to the eye..?OF DESTINY OR THAT WHICH IS WRITTEN ON THE FOREHEAD..? ? ? ? ? Ye've drowned me in the
sea of love for you; my heart Denies to be consoled for those whom I adore..?STORY OF THE SINGER AND THE DRUGGIST..Then the queen
entered the palace and sat down on the throne of the circumcision (231) at the upper end of the hall, whereupon Tuhfeh took the lute and pressing it
to her bosom, touched its strings on such wise that the wits of all present were bewildered and the Sheikh Iblis said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, I
conjure thee, by the life of this worshipful queen, sing for me and praise thyself, and gainsay me not.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience; yet,
but for the adjuration by which thou conjurest me, I had not done this. Doth any praise himself? What manner of thing is this?' Then she
improvised and sang the following verses:.Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story xxvii.One day, Ishac let bring all
who were with him of slave-girls from the house of instruction and carried them up to Er Reshid's palace, leaving none in his house save Tuhfeh
and a cookmaid; for that he bethought him not of Tuhfeh, nor did she occur to his mind, and none of the damsels remembered him of her. When
she saw that the house was empty of the slave-girls, she took the lute (now she was unique in her time in smiting upon the lute, nor had she her like
in the world, no, not Ishac himself, nor any other) and sang thereto the following verses:.Then the old queen and her daughter and son-in-law
embarked in the ship and setting sail, fared on till they came to the land of Mekran. Their arrival there befell at the last of the day; so they passed
the night in the ship, and when the day was near to break, the young king went down from the ship, that he might go to the bath, and made for the
market. As he drew near the bath, the cook met him by the way and knew him; so he laid hands on him and binding his arms fast behind him,
carried him to his house, where he clapped the old shackles on his feet and straightway cast him back into his whilom place of duresse..Meanwhile,
the eunuch betook himself, he and the horsemen, to her father and said to him, "O my lord, the king is beholden to thee for many years' service and
thou hast not failed him a day of the days; and now, behold, he hath taken thy daughter against thy wish and without thy permission." And he
related to him what had passed and how the king had taken her by force. When Isfehend heard the eunuch's story, he was exceeding wroth and
assembling many troops, said to them, "Whenas the king was occupied with his women [and concerned not himself with the affairs of his
kingdom], we took no reck of him; but now he putteth out his hand to our harem; wherefore methinketh we should do well to look us out a place,
wherein we may have sanctuary.".? ? ? ? ? a. The Adventures of Beloukiya cccclxxxvi.So she arose and making the ablution, prayed that which
behoved her of prayers (213) and accompanied the four queens to the palace, where she saw the candles lighted and the kings sitting. She saluted
them and seated herself upon her couch; and behold, King Es Shisban had changed his favour, for all the pride of his soul. Then came up Iblis
(whom God curse!) and Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hands. He in turn kissed her hand and called down blessings on her and said, 'How
deemest thou? Is [not] this place pleasant, for all its loneliness and desolation?' Quoth she, 'None may be desolate in this place;' and he said, 'Know
that no mortal dare tread [the soil of] this place.' But she answered, 'I have dared and trodden it, and this is of the number of thy favours.' Then they
brought tables and meats and viands and fruits and sweetmeats and what not else, to the description whereof mortal man availeth not, and they ate
till they had enough; after which the tables were removed and the trays and platters (214) set on, and they ranged the bottles and flagons and
vessels and phials, together with all manner fruits and sweet-scented flowers..? ? ? ? ? A fair one, to idolaters if she herself should show, They'd
leave their idols and her face for only Lord would know;.Now this present was a cup of ruby, a span high and a finger's length broad, full of fine
pearls, each a mithcal (211) in weight and a bed covered with the skin of the serpent that swalloweth the elephant, marked with spots, each the
bigness of a dinar, whereon whoso sitteth shall never sicken; also an hundred thousand mithcals of Indian aloes-wood and thirty grains of camphor,
each the bigness of a pistachio-nut, and a slave-girl with her paraphernalia, a charming creature, as she were the resplendent moon. Then the king
took leave of me, commending me to the merchants and the captain of the ship, and I set out, with that which was entrusted to my charge and my
own good, and we ceased not to pass from island to island and from country to country, till we came to Baghdad, when I entered my house and
foregathered with my family and brethren..83. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind dclxviii.The Merciful dyed me with that which I wear, ii.
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245..When she had made an end of her song and laid down the lute, Ishac looked fixedly on her, then took her hand and offered to kiss it; but she
snatched it from him and said to him, 'Allah, O my lord, do not that!' Quoth he, 'Be silent. By Allah, I had said that there was not in the world the
like of me; but now I have found my dinar (180) in the craft but a danic, (181) "for thou art, beyond comparison or approximation or reckoning,
more excellent of skill than I! This very day will I carry thee up to the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid, and whenas his glance
lighteth on thee, thou wilt become a princess of womankind. So, Allah, Allah upon thee, O my lady, whenas thou becomest of the household of the
Commander of the Faithful, do not thou forget me!' And she replied, saying, 'Allah, O my lord, thou art the source of my fortunes and in thee is my
heart fortified.' So he took her hand and made a covenant with her of this and she swore to him that she would not forget him..Er Reshid considered
her beauty and the goodliness of her singing and her eloquence and what not else she comprised of qualities and rejoiced with an exceeding
joyance; and for the stress of that which overcame him of delight, he descended from the couch and sitting down with her upon the ground, said to
her, 'Thou hast done well, O Tuhfeh. By Allah, thou art indeed a gift' (187) Then he turned to Ishac and said to him, 'Thou dealtest not equitably, O
Ishac, in the description of this damsel, (188) neither settest out all that she compriseth of goodliness and skill; for that, by Allah, she is
incomparably more skilful than thou; and I know of this craft that which none knoweth other than I!' 'By Allah,' exclaimed Jaafer, 'thou sayst sooth,
O my lord, O Commander of the Faithful. Indeed, this damsel hath done away my wit' Quoth Ishac, 'By Allah, O Commander of the Faithful, I had
said that there was not on the face of the earth one who knew the craft of the lute like myself; but, when I heard her, my skill became nothing worth
in mine eyes.'.Pious Woman accused of Lewdness, The, ii. 5..Accordingly, he returned to the burial-ground and gave not over going till he stood at
the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi say to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a single dirhem of the money!' The other said the like
and they were occupied with contention and mutual revilement and talk. So the thief returned in haste to his fellows, who said, 'What is behind
thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives and save yourselves, O fools; for that much people of the dead are come to life and between
them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled, whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's house and made peace with one another and laid
the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier, "is this rarer or
more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers with the money-changer and the ass.".Then he brought out the casket of jewellery [and showed
it to an expert,] who told him that the trinkets were gilt and that their worth was but an hundred dirhems. When he heard this, he was sore
concerned thereat and presenting himself before the Sultan's deputy, made his complaint to him; whereupon the latter knew that a trick had been
put off upon him and that the folk had cozened him and gotten the better of him and taken his stuffs. Now the magistrate in question was a man of
good counsel and judgment, well versed in affairs; so he said to the draper, "Remove somewhat from thy shop, [and amongst the rest the casket,]
and on the morrow break the lock and cry out and come to me and complain that they have plundered all thy shop. Moreover, do thou call [upon
God for succour] and cry aloud and acquaint the folk, so that all the people may resort to thee and see the breach of the lock and that which is
missing from thy shop; and do thou show it to every one who presenteth himself, so the news may be noised abroad, and tell them that thy chief
concern is for a casket of great value, deposited with thee by a great man of the town and that thou standest in fear of him. But be thou not afraid
and still say in thy converse, 'My casket belonged to such an one, and I fear him and dare not bespeak him; but you, O company and all ye who are
present, I call you to witness of this for me.' And if there be with thee more than this talk, [say it;] and the old woman will come to
thee.".Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, Jaafer ben Yehya, and, i. 183..6. Isaac of Mosul's Story of Khedijeh and the Khalif El Mamoun xciv.68.
Haroun er Reshid and the three Poets ccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Upon the table of her cheek beauty hath writ, "Alack, Her charms! 'Twere well thou refuge
sought'st with God incontinent." (119).Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was present before him, he prostrated himself to him and prayed
for him; whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk upbraid me on thine account and blame me for delaying thy
slaughter? Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a talking-stock among them, and indeed they come in to me
and upbraid me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed, this very day I mean to shed thy blood and rid the folk of
thy prate.".INDEX TO THE NAMES OF THE "TALES FROM THE ARABIC".71. Yehya ben Khalid and the Poor Man dclvi.? ? ? ? ? Your
image midst mine eye sits nor forsakes me aye; Ye are my moons in gloom of night and shadowtide..By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet
you again, ii. 266..? ? ? ? ? Hence on the morrow forth I fare and leave your land behind; So take your leave of us nor fear mishap or ill event..? ? ?
? ? Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night Right instantly of God we've craved to be vouchsafed your sight..? ? ? ? ? u. The
Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dccccxcviii.? ? ? ? ? A damsel made for love and decked with subtle grace; Thou'dst deem the very sun
had borrowed from her face..Then he wept till he wet his gray hairs and the king was moved to compassion for him and granted him that which he
sought and vouchsafed him that night's respite..?STORY OF THE SHARPER AND THE MERCHANTS..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb. Story of the
Barber's Second Brother cliv.Now King Azadbekht's wife was big with child and the pains of labour took her in the mountain; so they alighted at
the mountain-foot, by a spring of water, and she gave birth to a boy as he were the moon. Behrjaur his mother pulled off a gown of gold-inwoven
brocade and wrapped the child therein, and they passed the night [in that place], what while she gave him suck till the morning. Then said the king
to her, "We are hampered by this child and cannot abide here nor can we carry him with us; so methinks we were better leave him here and go, for
Allah is able to send him one who shall take him and rear him." So they wept over him exceeding sore and left him beside the spring, wrapped in
the gown of brocade: then they laid at his head a thousand dinars in a bag and mounting their horses, departed, fleeing..The Khalif marvelled at my
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speech and said, 'How great is this king! Indeed, his letter testifieth of him; and as for the magnificence of his dominion, thou hast acquainted us
with that which thou hast seen; so, by Allah, he hath been given both wisdom and dominion.' Then he bestowed on me largesse and dismissed me,
so I returned to my house and paid the poor-rate (216) and gave alms and abode in my former easy and pleasant case, forgetting the grievous
stresses I had suffered. Yea, I cast out from my heart the cares of travel and traffic and put away travail from my thought and gave myself up to
eating and drinking and pleasure and delight.".58. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh (232) dcxlvi.Then said she to the villager's son, 'Know that I
am the woman whom thy father delivered from harm and stress and whom there betided from thee of false accusation and frowardness that which
thou hast named.' And she craved pardon for him and he was made whole of his sickness. [Then said she to the thief, 'I am she against whom thou
liedst, avouching that I was thy mistress, who had been stoned on thine account, and that I was of accord with thee concerning the robbing of the
villager's house and had opened the doors to thee.' And she prayed for him and he was made whole of his sickness.] Then said she to [the
townsman], him of the tribute, 'I am she who gave thee the [thousand] dirhems and thou didst with me what thou didst.' And she craved pardon for
him and prayed for him and he was made whole; whereupon the folk marvelled at her oppressors, who had been afflicted alike, so God (extolled be
His perfection and exalted be He!) might show forth her innocence before witnesses..Then said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish
unto thee? For indeed we are exceeding beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over
him a mantle of Egyptian satin, worth an hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth,
take this in part of that which thou deserves! of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us, we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed
the earth and said, "O king, may grant thee abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets
of gold, in each of which were rubies, whose value none could tell, gave them to the king, saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I
conjure thee by that which God hath vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the
king accepted the two caskets and El Abbas took his leave and went away to the bazaar..Viziers, Story of King Dadbin and his. i. 104..?Story of
King Dadbin and His Viziers..? ? ? ? ? "Forget him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" "If I forget him, ne'er may God," quoth I,
"remember me!".Presently, Jesus, son of Mary (on whom be peace!) passed by and seeing this, besought God the Most High for tidings of their
case; so He told him what had betided them, whereat great was his wonderment and he related to his disciples what he had seen. Quoth one of
them, 'O Spirit of God, (251) nought resembleth this but my own story.' 'How so?' asked Jesus, and the other said,.Then Ishac seized upon her hand
and carrying her into the house, said to her, 'Take the lute and sing; for never saw I nor heard thy like in smiting upon the lute; no, not even myself!'
'O my lord,' answered she, 'thou makest mock of me. Who am I that thou shouldst say all this to me? Indeed, this is but of thy kindness.' 'Nay, by
Allah,' exclaimed he, 'I said but the truth to thee and I am none of those on whom pretence imposeth. These three months hath nature not moved
thee to take the lute and sing thereto, and this is nought but an extraordinary thing. But all this cometh of strength in the craft and self-restraint.'
Then he bade her sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tightening its strings, smote thereon a number of airs, so
that she confounded Ishac's wit and he was like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang thereto the following verses:.? ? ? ?
? a. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl ccxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dxxxviii.Then she discovered to him a
part of her bosom, and when he saw her breasts, his reason took flight from his head and he said to her, "Cover it up, so may God have thee in His
safeguard!" Quoth she, "Is it fair of any one to missay of my charms?" And he answered, "How shall any missay of thy charms, and thou the sun of
loveliness?" Then said she, "Hath any the right to say of me that I am lophanded? "And tucking up her sleeves, showed him forearms, as they were
crystal; after which she unveiled to him a face, as it were a full moon breaking forth on its fourteenth night, and said to him, "Is it lawful for any to
missay of me [and avouch] that my face is pitted with smallpox or that I am one-eyed or crop-eared?" And he answered her, saying, "O my lady,
what is it moveth thee to discover unto me that lovely face and those fair members, [of wont so jealously] veiled and guarded? Tell me the truth of
the matter, may I be thy ransom!" And he recited the following verses:.88. The Thief turned Merchant and the other Thief cccxcviii.There was once
a sage of the sages, who had three sons and sons' sons, and when they waxed many and their posterity multiplied, there befell dissension between
them. So he assembled them and said to them, 'Be ye one hand (219) against other than you and despise (220) not [one another,] lest the folk
despise you, and know that the like of you is as the rope which the man cut, when it was single; then he doubled [it] and availed not to cut it; on
this wise is division and union. And beware lest ye seek help of others against yourselves (221) or ye will fall into perdition, for by whosesoever
means ye attain your desire, (222) his word (223) will have precedence of (224) your word. Now I have wealth which I will bury in a certain place,
so it may be a store for you, against the time of your need.'.40. Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih dlxv.? ? ? ? ? All things, indeed, that
betide to you are fore-ordered of God; Yet still in your deeds is the source to which their fulfilment is due..? ? ? ? ? z. The King who lost Kingdom
and Wife and Wealth and God restored them to him dccccxix.The damsel rejoiced, when the old man returned to her with the lute, and taking it
from him, tuned its strings and sang the following verses:.The Twenty-Fourth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Enchanted Youth vii 3.
The Porter and the Three Ladies of Baghdad ix.? ? ? ? ? Yea, horses hath he brought, full fair of shape and hue, Whose collars, anklet-like, ring to
the bridle-rein..As for King Shehriyar, he marvelled at Shehrzad with the utmost wonder and drew her near to his heart, of his much love for her;
and she was magnified in his eyes and he said in himself, "By Allah, the like of this woman is not deserving of slaughter, for indeed the time
affordeth not her like. By Allah, I have been heedless of mine affair, and had not God overcome me with His mercy and put this woman at my
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service, so she might adduce to me manifest instances and truthful cases and goodly admonitions and edifying traits, such as should restore me to
the [right] road, [I had come to perdition!]. Wherefore to God be the praise for this and I beseech Him to make my end with her like unto that of the
vizier and Shah Bekht." Then sleep overcame the king and glory be unto Him who sleepeth not!.When the Khalif heard his verses, he took the cup
from his hand and kissed it and drank it off and returned it to Aboulhusn, who made him an obeisance and filled and drank. Then he filled again
and kissing the cup thrice, recited the following verses:.After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, iii. 41..Woman of the
Barmecides, Haroun er Reshid and the, i. 57..Then she turned to her father and said to him, 'Give ear unto that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth he,
'Say on;' and she said, 'Take thy troops and go to him, for that, when he heareth this, he in his turn will levy his troops and come forth to thee;
wherepon do thou give him battle and prolong the fighting with him and make a show to him of weakness and giving way. Meantime, I will
practise a device for winning to Tuhfeh and delivering her, what while he is occupied with you in battle; and when my messenger cometh to thee
and giveth thee to know that I have gotten possession of Tuhfeh and that she is with me, do thou return upon Meimoun forthright and destroy him,
him and his hosts, and take him prisoner. But, if my device succeed not with him and we avail not to deliver Tuhfeh, he will assuredly go about to
slay her, without recourse, and regret for her will abide in our hearts.' Quoth Iblis, 'This is the right counsel,' and let call among the troops to
departure, whereupon an hundred thousand cavaliers, doughty men of war, joined themselves to him and set out for Meimoun's country..Sitt el
Milah filled a cup and emptied it; after which she drank a second and a third. Then she filled the cup a fourth time and handed it to the old man, but
he would not accept it from her. However, she conjured him, by her own head and that of the Commander of the Faithful, that he should take it
from her, till he took the cup from her hand and kissed it and would have set it down; but she conjured him by her life to smell it. So he smelt it and
she said to him, "How deemest thou?" "Its smell is sweet," replied he; and she conjured him, by the life of the Commander of the Faithful, to taste
it. So he put it to his mouth and she rose to him and made him drink; whereupon, "O princess of the fair," said he, "this is none other than good."
Quoth she, "So deem I. Hath not our Lord promised us wine in Paradise?" And he answered, "Yes. Quoth the Most High, 'And rivers of wine, a
delight to the drinkers.' (36) And we will drink it in this world and the world to come." She laughed and emptying the cup, gave him to drink, and
he said, "O princess of the fair, indeed thou art excusable in thy love for this." Then he took from her another and another, till he became drunken
and his talk waxed great and his prate..?STORY OF THE SHARPERS WITH THE MONEY-CHANGER AND THE ASS..? ? ? ? ? Yet, an thou
wilt vouchsafe thy favours unto me, My sabre thou shalt see the foemen put to flight;.? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the Chief of the Old Cairo Police dcv.? ?
? ? ? In glory's raiment clad, by thee the stars of heaven are shamed And in amaze the full moon stares to see thy goodlihead..? ? ? ? ? It had
sufficed me, had thy grace with verses come to me; My expectation still on thee in the foredawns was bent..As for Firouz, when he went forth from
his house, he sought the letter, but found it not; so he returned home. Now his return fell in with the king's going forth and he found the latter's
sandal in his house, whereat his wit was dazed and he knew that the king had not sent him away but for a purpose of his own. However, he held his
peace and spoke not a word, but, taking the letter, went on his errand and accomplished it and returned to the king, who gave him a hundred dinars.
So Firouz betook himself to the market and bought what beseemeth women of goodly gifts and returning to his wife, saluted her and gave her all
that he had brought and said to her, "Arise [go] to thy father's house." "Wherefore?" asked she, and he said, "Verily, the king hath been bountiful to
me and I would have thee show forth this, so thy father may rejoice in that which he seeth upon thee." "With all my heart," answered she and
arising forthright, betook herself to the house of her father, who rejoiced in her coming and in that which he saw upon her; and she abode with him
a month's space, and her husband made no mention of her..Then she carried him up [to the estrade] and seating him on the couch, brought him meat
and wine and gave him to drink; after which she put off all that was upon her of raiment and jewels and tying them up in a handkerchief, said to
him, "O my lord, this is thy portion, all of it." Moreover she turned to the Jew and said to him, "Arise, thou also, and do even as I." So he arose in
haste and went out, scarce crediting his deliverance. When the girl was assured of his escape, she put out her hand to her clothes [and jewels] and
taking them, said to the prefect, "Is the requital of kindness other than kindness? Thou hast deigned [to visit me and eat of my victual]; so now arise
and depart from us without ill-[doing]; or I will give one cry and all who are in the street will come forth." So the Amir went out from her, without
having gotten a single dirhem; and on this wise she delivered the Jew by the excellence of her contrivance.'.65. The Loves of the Boy and Girl at
School ccclxxxv.With this the king bade the vizier go away to his lodging, and when he arose in the morning, he abode his day in his house..Now
his parts and fashions pleased the Khalif and the excellence of his composition and his frankness, and he said in himself, "I will assuredly make
him my cup- companion and sitting-mate." So he rose forthright and saying to Mesrour, "Take him up," [returned to the palace]. Accordingly,
Mesrour took up Aboulhusn and carrying him to the palace of the Khalifate, set him down before Er Reshid, who bade the slaves and slave- girls
encompass him about, whilst he himself hid in a place where Aboulhusn could not see him..80. The Schoolmaster who fell in Love by Report
dclxv.Chamberlain's Wife, The King and his, ii. 53..31. The City of Lebtait dxxxii.So El Merouzi went away and the other turned to his wife and
said to her, 'We have gotten us great plenty of money, and yonder dog would fain take the half of it; but this shall never be, for that my mind hath
been changed against him, since I heard him solicit thee; wherefore I purpose to play him a trick and enjoy all the money; and do not thou cross
me.' ' It is well,' answered she, and he said to her, '[To-morrow] at day-peep I will feign myself dead and do thou cry out and tear thy hair,
whereupon the folk will flock to me. Then lay me out and bury me, and when the folk are gone away [from the burial-place], do thou dig down to
me and take me; and have no fear for me, for I can abide two days in the tomb [without hurt].' And she answered, 'Do what thou wilt.'.Then she
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changed the measure and the mode and sang the following verses:.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE
ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..So she arose and returned to her house, whilst El Merouzi
abode in his place till the night was half spent, when he said to himself, 'How long [is this to last]? Yet how can I let this knavish dog die and lose
the money? Methinks I were better open the tomb on him and bring him forth and take my due of him by dint of grievous beating and torment.'
Accordingly, he dug him up and pulled him forth of the tomb; after which he betook himself to an orchard hard by the burial-ground and cut thence
staves and palm sticks. Then he tied the dead man's legs and came down on him with the staff and beat him grievously; but he stirred not. When the
time grew long on him, his shoulders became weary and he feared lest some one of the watch should pass on his round and surprise him. So he
took up Er Razi and carrying him forth of the cemetery, stayed not till he came to the Magians' burying-place and casting him down in a sepulchre
(42) there, rained heavy blows upon him till his shoulders failed him, but the other stirred not Then he sat down by his side and rested; after which
he rose and renewed the beating upon him, [but to no better effect; and thus he did] till the end of the night.?Story of King Bihkerd..Fifth Officer's
Story, The, ii. 144..When the day departed and the evening came, the king sat in his privy chamber and summoned the vizier, who presented
himself to him and he questioned him of the story. So the vizier said, "Know, O august king, that.Then the Khalif went forth and bade decorate the
city: [so they decorated it] and the drums of glad tidings were beaten. Moreover they made banquets to the people and the tables were spread seven
days. And Tuhfeh and the Commander of the Faithful ceased not to be in the most delightsome of life and the most prosperous thereof till there
came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies; and thu is all that hath come down to as of their story.".99. The Three
Unfortunate Lovers ccccix.? ? ? ? ? Thy letter reached me; when the words thou wrot'st therein I read, My longing waxed and pain and woe
redoubled on my head.
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